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In folklore T’Owd Man is a spirit that inhabits mines and caves. T’Owd Man of Bonsall is a carved figure of a miner that was taken to 
Wirksworth when St James church was being refurbished in the 1860s. It was said that strange noises coming from the old Ball Eye mine 

at the end of Church St. were of T’Owd Man muttering.

by Olive Bond



CHURCH NEWS
I wonder – are you well prepared for 
Christmas; are you “fed up” with all the 
advertising and competition to spend 
money; are you “counting the pennies”; 
perhaps you are asking, what is Christ-
mas all about?

In the world’s eyes I’m certainly not well 
prepared for Christmas! However, I do like 
the three little Aldi Angels – could tell you 
lots of stories about children and Christ-
mas Nativities, lovely memories! We 
don’t do “presents” as such in our family 
anymore but we still enjoy Christmas. I’ve 
been reminiscing. As children, my dad al-
ways insisted that my sister, brother and 
I hang up stockings on  Christmas Eve, 
that is, we each had one of dad’s old 
socks. On Christmas morning we would 
open the bulging sock to find all kinds of 
“treasures”. A shiny red apple, an orange, 
a sugar mouse, an “unusual” gift – one 
year my sister and I each had a lump of 
Blue John, purchased by my dad from 
a basket of “stones” on sale in Castleton. 
No  it  wasn’t that we had been naughty 
girls – that would have been lumps of 
coal! Just a bit of Derbyshire and I’ve 
used that piece of Blue John on several 
occasions in a variety of ways to good ef-
fect. There may have been a sachet of 
bubble bath (no showers in those days!), 
a comb and perhaps a few Quality Street 
chocolates. This tradition continued way 
beyond our childhood and even when in 
New Zealand for Christmas 2010 I had 
a Christmas stocking – a little more up 
market than an old sock though! Dad’s 
old sock, usually wool and possibly with a 
darn in the toe or heel; warm socks – the 
warmth of love in the contents wrapped 
and ready to be opened. Feel the warmth 
of God’s love demonstrated at that first 
“Christmas” in a stable in Bethlehem. 
As John in his Gospel puts it, “For God 
so loved the world that He gave His one 
and only Son”, the greatest giver and the 
greatest gift. God gives wonderful gifts, 
gifts of His creation, the apple and the 
orange, each with seeds and the po-
tential to produce more apples and or-
anges. “God have His one and only Son 
that whoever believes in Him should not 
perish but have everlasting life” John 3 v 
16. Now that’s what I call a real Christmas 
gift, available all year round, no need to 
put it away in  a drawer or cupboard or 
give it away to charity!

Sometimes life seems like an old sock 
that’s been darned and doesn’t hold its 
shape like it used to! However, Jesus 
came that we might have Life, yes Life 
with a capital L. Knowing Jesus makes 
all the difference in my life; knowing Him 
as Saviour, the red apple reminding me 
of the fruit tasted by Adam and Eve. I’m 
not perfect and a sinner but God’s grace 
and love are so wonderful – as the song 
says “Wonderful grace that gives what 
I don’t deserve, pays me what Christ has 
earned, then lets me go free. Wonderful 
grace that gives me the time to change, 
washes away the stains that once cov-
ered me... Wonderful love whose power 
can break every chain, giving us life again 
and setting us free... and all that I have I 
lay at the feet of the wonderful Saviour 
who loves me.” Jesus is also a special 
Friend and Guide who gives the hope of 
heaven where all things become new.

The little sugar mouse was so sweet to 
the taste. David says in Psalm 34 “Taste 
and see that the Lord is good. Oh, the 
joys of those who trust in Him!” We 
trusted our dad and as I look back he 
never let us down even though we didn’t 
always get what we wanted. Christmas 
wasn’t an extravagant time but we knew 
love and joy and peace and gained 
much pleasure in sharing the simple 
things of family life.

What is Christmas all about? For me 
it’s about believing, believing in a loving 
heavenly Father who knows just what I 
need, when I need it; trusting Him and 
accepting the very best gift anyone can 
ever receive, the gift of eternal life with 
God’s peace, love and joy – the mes-
sage of the Angels over 2,000 years 
ago! Luke 2. I invite you to take stock 
and celebrate with a real Christmas, 
a Jesus Christmas, as recorded in the 
Bible and especially the first chapters of 
Matthew and Luke’s Gospels. 

Join with us at the Chapel in the Dale, 
the Assembly in High Street and 
at St. James in Church Street; you are 
all very welcome.

May God give to you and your families, 
friends and neighbours, His blessings 
at  Christmas and through the coming 
New Year.

Judy Land

Church 
Floodlighting

The lighting this month has special 
memories, especially around 
the  10th of December of Mary 
Potter for Stephen, Tricia and 
family. Nathan and Emily Taylor 
remember Peter, their uncle and 
a good friend, around the 16th. 
David and Julie Allsop call to mind 
their parents Dennis and Jean, 
and with their families call them 
lovingly to mind particularly on the 
18th December and 2nd January. 
Christmas Eve has memories 
for several families: for Ted 
Mellors, whose wife Nancy is in 
his thoughts on her birthday; and 
for Nellie Hall and her family who 
call to mind Peter, whose birthday 
was also the 24th. Connor Fellows 
is remembered by all his family 
at this time and on the 24th is in 
their minds and in their prayers. 
At  Christmas, Alice Land and 
family lovingly think of Jeff, Annie 
and Albert. Louis Pearson’s family 
are much in his thoughts at this 
time of year.
 
The New Year sees Harold 
Bunting’s life celebrated with 
fond memories from Dorinda and 
family. During the second week 
of January, Norma and Cliff think 
of Auntie Olive. In the third week 
of the year, the lighting recalls 
Granddad Lownds and Harry 
Ingledew for Margaret Lownds 
and her family. Also at this time, 
Gwen and Jack Fellows are in the 
thoughts of Peter and Wendy. On 
January 27th the lives of Bill and 
Winnie Gregory are recalled by 
Janet, Daphne, Ron and Peter. 
This month also brings memories 
of Mum and Dad for the Rickards 
family. January 20th and February 
2nd are days when Richard and 
Kath Taylor specially remember 
her parents and brother Keith.
 
John Sewry

Wirksworth Team Ministry 
Serving All Saints’ Alderwasley, St James’ Bonsall, All Saints’ Bradbourne, All Saints’ Elton, St James’ Brassington, 

St Margaret’s Carsington, Holy Trinity Kirk Ireton, St James’ Idridgehay, Holy Trinity Middleton and St Mary’s Wirksworth.
Contact: The Team Office, Parish Rooms, St. Mary’s Gate, Wirksworth, DE4 4DQ, Tel/Fax 01629 824707,  

email:teamoffice@wirksworthteamministry.co.uk. www.wirksworthteamminisrtry.co.uk
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CHURCH NEWS        CHURCH DIARY

Our Lady and St. Teresa of Lisieux, 
Gorsey Bank, Wirksworth

Mass Sundays 9am, Holy Days 7pm
Contact Fr. Joseph Keogh (01773 

743336)

Catholic Church Services
Our Lady and St. Joseph Church, 

Bank Rd, Matlock
Mass times Saturdays 6pm, Sundays 

8.30am & 10.30am
Holy Days 9.30am & 7pm, Daily Mass 

Mondays and Fridays 7pm,  
Tuesdays – Thursdays 9.30am

Sacrament of Reconciliation – Fridays 
6.30-7pm, Saturdays 10.30-11am, 

Adoration Thursdays and Fridays 7am-
11pm

Contact Fr. Bernard Needham 
(582804)

There is a fortnightly newsletter 
listing ongoing events.  

On Sundays breakfast is available 
in the church hall after the 8.30 Mass 

and tea/coffee and biscuits after 
the 10.30 Mass. 
All are welcome.

                        LETTERS   

The Christmas tree in St. James 
Church will be decorated on Saturday 
December 14 from 2 – 4 pm. Tree 
decorations and labels for your personal 
messages are provided at £1.00 each. 
Please come along and help to dress 
Bonsall’s Christmas Tree of Memories. 
Refreshments provided. 

For further details, please ring Claudine 
on 824279

WHAT’S ON
Kings Head

See the pub noticeboard

Barley Mow
Tues 3    8 pm French Night 

Fri 6       9 pm Friday Night Music Club

Thur 5    7.30 pm Film Night

Fri 13     9 pm Friday Night Music Club 

Fri 20     9 pm Friday Night Music Club

Fri 27     9 pm Open Mic Night

Wishing 
all our Friends 

and Neighbours in 
Bonsall a Very Merry 
Christmas and a Happy 

and Healthy  
New Year

Best Wishes 
for Christmas 
and the New 
Year to family 

and friends

Blessed 
Christmas 

and Happy New 
Year to family, 
neighbours and 

friends

Happy 
Xmas and 

Best Wishes 
for 2014

Wishing 
relat ions, friends 
and neighbours 

aMerry Christmas 
and a Happy 
New Year 

– Editors – 
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Merry 
Christmas 
and Happy 
New Year!

St James
December  
1    9.30 am Sanctuary 
8    9.30 am Eucharist 
15 11.00 am Morning Worship 
19  7.00 pm United Carol Service 
22  8.30 am Eucharist 
24  6.00 pm Crib Service 
25  9.30 am Eucharist, Christmas Morn 
29 10.00 am Team Eucharist 	  
      at St. Mary’s, Wirksworth
January 
5    9.30 am Morning Worship 
12  9.30 am Eucharist 
19  11.00 am Morning Worship 
26  8.30 am Eucharist

Bonsall Wesleyan Reform 
Chapel
Our Sunday Services continue to alter-
nate between 2.30 and 6.15 pm com-
mencing Sunday 1st December when 
Judy Land shall be taking the service. 

Christmas Open Afternoon Friday 
20th December 2.00 – 4.00 pm

Christmas Carol Service 2.30 pm fol-
lowed with light refreshments

You are all welcome to join with us.

Bonsall AOG Church
Sunday 10:30 am Morning Worship 
              10:30 am UNO Sunday School 
               6:00 pm A tour of the book   
               of Mark

Tuesday  9:30 am Prayer Meeting 
                7:00 pm Craft Club

Wednesday 7:30pm House group

Christmas Events

15th December 6.00 pm Folk-style 
Christmas Carol Service

22nd December 10.30 am Christmas 
Family Fun

Holiday Tots (ages 0 – 4) and Holiday 
Kids (ages 4 – 8) will be on Thursday 2nd 
January. The club runs from 10 am to 
12. Holiday tots costs £1.00 per family. 
Holiday kids cost 50p per child (feel free 
to drop off your children if they are 4+).



LETTERS

In the last issue of Mutterings, Bob 
Cartwright laid out the plan to put 
affordable housing in Upper Town. Now 
before starting my response, I need 
to say that I am an ardent supporter 
of affordable housing but it needs to 
be done without a serious detrimental 
impact on our village. When you walk up 
into Upper Town the first thing you see 
when you get to the end of the Bell Lane 
path is a field that is integral to what 
Upper Town is. It means that there are 
cows that wander past our windows; it 
puts a green space in the heart of Upper 
Town. So, first, what is missing from 
the story Bob is telling you? Affordable 
housing is not for Bonsall, it is for the 
Derbyshire Dales area; this means 
that properties built in Wirksworth, 
Cromford, Middleton or anywhere else 
fulfils the same criteria and, I would 
suggest, there are less environmentally 
critical areas in The Dales. It could be 
argued that this could be sacrificed to 
allow Bonsall residents to remain in the 
Village. The truth is that anybody who 
meets the housing criteria in Derbyshire 
Dales could be accommodated not just 
Bonsall residents.

We are also told by Bob that the Parish 
Council has agreed ‘in principal’ –
the truth is that over 40 Upper Town 
residents went to that meeting, which 
by the way nobody told us was on, 
and were highly critical of the building 
proposals. My understanding was the 
Parish Council was ‘consulted’ and 
did not support this; in fact other sites 

in the village were seen as preferable. 
The next stage was to gauge the level 
of interest in accommodation and we 
all had a card with Mutterings to fill in 
and return. The lack of consultation 
continues as the results from this have 
never been published so, as a resident, 
I have no idea if there is a need or not.

The biggest problem I have is the lack 
of consultation and accountability from 
our elected representatives. Apart from 
some noticeable and outstanding Parish 
Councillors, there has never been an 
opportunity for us to express our views 
on a regular basis as the ‘consultations’ 
have occurred before the Parish Council 
can seek advice. It is interesting that a 
microbrewery was refused permission; 
I for one knew nothing about this.  Not 
once have our District Councillors sought 
our views and, far from being impartial, 
have supported the proposed building 

in Upper Town from the beginning. They 
have swept aside arguments, including 
one that the field has never been used 
for grazing – here’s a picture for them. 
To add insult to injury it appears that the 
planning process is being foreshortened, 
I assume to keep the objections down? 
To use the argument that people don’t 
attend planning meetings is spurious; 
you can’t attend something that you don’t 
know that it is taking place. Can I take this 
opportunity to ask our District Councillors 
to declare a longstanding interest in the 
project to avoid embarrassment further 
down the line.

So, in short, give people an opportunity 
to debate with full information on what 
they are debating and please, please, 
get our elected representatives to start 
talking to us.

Trevor Williams

Bonsall’s Affordable Housing Planned (the story without airbrushing)

Local milk from local farms
Early Morning Deliveries from

David Allsop’s Milk
Round

Fresh Milk
Organic Milk

Soya Milk
UHT Milk

Cream
Eggs

Fruit Juices
Milk and Eggs now also 
available 24/7 from the 
vending machine at Via 

Gellia Mill
To order call 01629 824795

Cal Robinson
Building Works 

& Property 
Maintenance

Tel: 01629 
258107

0786 7510551

City & Guilds. Time 
served in bricklaying 

& construction



LETTERS

The article written by Bob in Novembers 
Mutterings raised a few questions.

“Affordable Housing” seems to have 
become an irrelevant term nationally as 
well as locally; as houses have become 
‘investments’ rather than ‘homes’. How 
is ‘Affordable housing’ applied and 
enforced locally Bob?

‘Affordable housing’ is also questionable 
on building materials  – specifically 
concerning astronomical heating costs. 
Are these new builds going to be 
“Passive houses”? That is consuming 
minimal heating costs. Apparently 
a  ‘passive house’ costs about £20 
a  year to heat. These properties cost 
around £20,000 more than a standard 
build. Now that would make for real 
affordable housing as far as energy 
consumption goes.

I feel some concern that the democratic 
process is being short changed if officers 
only deal with planning applications, 
rather than going to committee. Which 
is what Bob seems to be suggesting he 
would prefer to happen in his statement: 
“This saves the council quite a lot of 
money and also means that decisions 
can be expedited.”

Bob gives the example of no villagers 
turning up to raise objections on a 
recent planning issue. Surely if they had 
already raised this with Bob, why should 
they need to turn up? Isn’t he the voice 
of the people he represents?

The officers are employees doing a job 
and clearly wish they could do it without 
anyone telling them to do it differently. 
Can I remind him of the officer’s 
opposition to Bonsall Allotments? The 
officer opposed this to the extent of 
stating a legal prerogative that blocked 
the allotments going ahead. This 
‘prerogative’ when looked into by a 
barrister from the National Allotments 
Association was found not to exist!

The officers have no knowledge or 
interest in the village. The Parish Council, 
I believe (correct me if I am wrong), 
have all planning applications passed 
to them for perusal and their opinion. 
Unfortunately their opinion has no weight.

As for saving money... the current 
government’s method of getting us out of 
a hole dug by affluent/gambling bankers 
has been to make cuts. Cuts, cuts and 
more cuts. If we continue down this 
constant hacking at our democratic rights 
in the interests of ‘saving money’ what 
kind of society will we be left to live in?

We now have so many obscenely wealthy 
individuals in the  UK  that galleries and 
museums now have no chance to buy Art 
and artefacts on the open market. Could 
we reflect on this profusion of wealth in 
some strata’s of society when considering 
that a  few pence may be saved by 
reducing our options to make choices?

What price do we put on democracy Bob? 

Irene Osborne 

Response to Bob’s November Article

YOUR FRIENDLY LOCAL 
TEA ROOMS, OPEN DAILY 
FOR BREAKFAST, LUNCH, 
HOT AND COLD DRINKS, 

CAKES ETC. MONTHLY 
THEME NIGHTS

 PLEASE ASK FOR DETAILS

Comfortable 
B&B  

accomodation 
and holiday 
apartment

1 Yeoman Street, Bonsall,  
DE4 2AA Tel: 01629 824814 

www.thefountainbonsall.co.uk 
enquiries@thefountainbonsall.co.uk

Mick Moor
Installations

Sycamore Cottage 
Puddle Hill, Bonsall, 
Tel: 01629 824376 

Mobile: 0797 4720991 
See the vast range 

of services offered by 
a small, private, local 

company: 

www.mickmoor.co.uk
Now updated with pages 

and pages of things 
for sale!

kf
accounting services

serving bonsall 
and district

free initial consultation

01629 55255

81 Dale Road 
Matlock 

de4 3lu

Chartered Management 
Accountant



VILLAGE NOTICE BOARD
for our full prospectus. Only £10 a year  
membership: target a thousand 
members. 

Please email roy.pearce@smail.net or 
phone 01629 822817 for membership 
prospectus and joining details.

Frank Roy, Rod Dave, 
Bottomley Pearce, Leach Baker

Watch Out –  
There Is A Thief About 
A villager in The Dale reported to 
Mutterings Editors (and the police) that 
an ornamental tree in a large pot was 
stolen from outside their house one night 
at the end of October. It was too large to 
carry far and a vehicle must have been 
involved. It is some time since Bonsall 
last saw similar thefts of ornamental 
stone lions, chimney pots and garden 
furniture from outside people’s houses. 
With the dark evenings, be on the 
lookout for people in slow-moving 
vehicles who may be ‘eyeing-up’ their 
next haul and report any suspicious 
activity to the police.

Editors

Derbyshire Dales Council 
for Voluntary Service 
We offer services to Derbyshire Dales 
Voluntary and Community Groups. 
If you need free funding advice or help in 
locating funding sources, contact me or 
my colleague Sarah Paisley. The CVS 
offers: practical support  (hire of space 

Food Bank
It is a sad fact that many individuals and 
families struggle in these difficult times 
to provide for themselves. This can be 
for a whole host of reasons, including 
unemployment, family breakup, 
or  simply a struggle with low income. 
 
St. James church has started contributing 
to a food bank scheme which distributes 
to people in need within the Matlock area.  
 
We would welcome any donations 
of nonperishable foodstuffs or small 
household items, which are collected 
from the church each week. There is 
a food bank box which is kept either 
just inside the church, or when closed, 
within the porch area. 

Alistair Hamilton

Friends Of Gell In Bonsall
Do you have happy memories as 
a friend of Anthony Gell School  – as a 
past or present student, parent, carer, 
teacher, governor, visitor or community 
representative?

We would like you to join us as a Gell 
Friend. 

This new A.G.S. support group brings 
together old and new friends in cheerful 
celebration to sustain the spirit of Anthony 
Gell. But we will also look forward. 
Initially we plan to raise money to equip 
the  1965  technology block to modern 
standards and to contribute to continuing 
excellence. See the school website 

within the CVS office which includes 
use of office facilities, photocopying 
and laminating, scanning and printing 
services, loan or hire of display 
boards, projectors, laptop, camera, 
flip-chart); help and advice on the roles 
and responsibilities of management 
committee members, trustees and 
directors, legal structures for voluntary 
and community organisations, 
researching funding sources and 
making funding applications, budgeting 
and financial reporting and recording.

Our Community Development worker 
works in Wirksworth, Matlock and 
Bakewell to develop opportunities for 
children and families such as healthy 
eating courses, art and craft workshops, 
children’s activities and family sports. 

We also run two non-profit making 
fruit and veg co-ops in Matlock and 
Wirksworth. We are also developing 
a new resource for community 
organisations to get in touch with local 
businesses that may be able to help 
with advice, mentoring and support. 

If you would like to learn more about 
our plans contact David Allen on 
07553 379153 or  01629 812154 or 
email enquiries@ddcvs.org.uk. 

Our main office is at the Agricultural 
Business Centre, Agricultural Way, 
Bakewell, Derbyshire DE45 1AH. 

Website: www.ddcvs.org.uk or follow 
us on Facebook  www.facebook.com/
DDCVS

Jonathan Simcock

Carl Taylor
Local Builder and 

Roofer
Roof repairs to 

full roofs
Extensions to new 

builds
Conservatory 

bases,
Patios, garden 

walls etc.
Free estimates

NEW NUMBER
0779 1161919

Cromford Garage
MOT, Service and Repairs 

to all makes of vehicles
Now selling & repairing 

tyres
Book in on 01629 823043 

or 07885 879652

High quality local builders.
Architect approved.

Fully qualified.
30 years experience.

If it is a new build, extension,
restoration or repair .

Contact RICHARD WEBSTER
on 01629 824724

Mob 07812 348283
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maintained the home front. Please 
come along to a meeting at the Kings 
Head on Thursday 12th December with 
your ideas of how we can best do this. 

Brenda Greaves

Hi everyone, 

Bonsall Toddlers will be closed on 
December 26th and 2nd January 2014 for 
the Christmas holidays. We will be re-
opening on Thursday 9th January 2014 
1.30 pm to 3.00 pm. If you have never 
been before, why not try coming in the 
New Year. 

Merry Christmas. 

Dawn Quinn

Bonsall Village Hall  
Autumn Fair –  
Saturday 2nd November
Thanks to everybody who contributed 
to the above fair, including stall holders, 
people who made donations of money 
or gifts/items for sale/raffle prizes and 
contributors.

The contributors include all those who 
purchased lucky whisky squares from 
me prior to the fair, raising £151. In 
total with squares sold on the day the 
squares raised £176.

The 3 winners were Mick Astbury 
(Whisky), Pat Slack (Cognac) and 
Mr.  and Mrs. Hanby, Ember Lane 
(Vodka).

01629 825685

Auto Engineering
18 Yeoman Street

Service and MOT
preparation

All makes of vehicle

Tel: 824537/822708
Fax: 01629 822708

Carnival
The next meeting of the Carnival 
Committee will be on Tuesday 
14th  January at 7.30 pm in the Kings 
Head. We are looking for new ideas for 
Carnival Week and new people to help 
out – either during Carnival Week itself 
or occasionally throughout the year 
depending on what time you can afford. 

Please get in touch if you think you 
could offer some help and ideas. Happy 
Christmas.

Hazel 824724

Lunch Club 
There will be no December lunch but 
all the Team wish their diners much 
happiness at Christmas and in the New 
Year and look forward to seeing them 
again on Wednesday 29th January 2014 
(1 pm Village Hall).

Ron Addis, Brenda Greaves,  
Anne Hambley, Doro MacGinnis, 
Jenny March, Derek & Jean 
Robertson, Pat Spencer,  
Derek Robertson

Mothers Union
We would like to thank Michael and 
everyone who contributed to the 
Harvest Auction at the King’s Head for 
the donation of £145 and those who 
came to the Weleda Evening at Town 
Head Farmhouse when we raised £179 
from treatments, raffle and commission 

on the products. This amount is almost 
half the fees due in February for 
Rachel’s university fees.  

We have a Scottish Barn Dance 
planned for Saturday February  8th  in 
the School Hall, for which tickets will be 
available after Christmas and an Italian 
themed evening in the Village Hall on 
Saturday 22nd of March.

We will be having our Christmas Party 
at the King’s Head on January 8th when 
you are very welcome to join us.

There will be Soup and Surprise Pudding 
in the Village Hall on Wednesday 
January 8th for anyone who would like to 
join us at 1 pm.

I think most people in Bonsall now 
know that any fundraising events we 
advertise are all to fund the education of 
Rachel and Rita in Uganda. The money 
is sent through Western Uniion and 
goes direct to Peace who has opened 
bank accounts for each of them.   We 
have been out there twice and they 
have become very much a part of our 
lives, as we have theirs.

Di Moor

World War One 
Commemorations 
As 2014 will mark 100 years from the 
start of WW1 we hope to stage events in 
the village which will commemorate this 
and acknowledge the contribution  of 
the people of Bonsall who served in 
whatever capacity, including those who 



The new Bonsall history book will be 
on sale during December/January. 
It has grown from the first edition to 460 
pages with over 100 new photos and 
new sections on work and leisure in 
Bonsall, prominent houses in the village 
and World War I. Here are a few quotes 
to whet your appetite:

Poachers 

“(Some) Bonsall men, including Joshua 
Wigley, Joseph Prince, Job Bunting and 
Charles Fearn, were at different times 
committed to hard labour at Derby 
County Gaol for poaching rabbits, 
hares and pheasants. In the first half 
of the nineteenth century, landowners 
asserted their rights to their property 
and, as they were also magistrates, 
they ensured that transgressors were 
properly punished. The perpetrators 
seem to have been relatively few in 
number and the offence seems to have 
run in families, with the keepers and 
the poachers knowing each other well. 
For example, in 1863, PC Jeffries on 
his beat at 3.30 in the morning of the 
30th May, saw William Cottrell ‘knowing 
him to be a poacher’ and searched him. 
He found one rabbit and three nets and 
a dog in his possession.”

Poultry Shows 

“The Pigeon Club and Horticultural 
Show ... have an illustrious past, holding 
large nationally important events in the 
later part of the nineteenth century. The 
first Bonsall Poultry Show was in 1883, 
‘for the exhibition of poultry, pigeon 
rabbits and canaries’ at the Drill Hall, 
with 250 entries in 30 classes. The 
second show was in February 1884, 
but ‘owing to some mismanagement, 
catalogues were not procurable and 
many visitors had to leave disappointed 
and uninformed as to who were the 
exhibitors of the successful birds’. 
A number of Bonsall’s inhabitants also 
celebrated too freely and were dealt with 
at the Petty Sessions for drunkenness. 
For the third show, with 618 entries, 
a  tent was erected alongside the 
Drill Hall and a class for cats was 
introduced. By the fourth show in 1886, 
with a marquee on an adjoining field, 
there were nearly 700 entries. In 1887 
the show’s title changed to ‘Bonsall 
and West Derbyshire Poultry, Rabbits, 
Pigeons and Cage Bird Fanciers 
Association’ and had 761 entries in 66 
classes, with judges from Leeds and 
Birmingham.”

Poverty

“Framework 
k n i t t e r s 
worked very 
long hours, 
s o m e t i m e s 
up to 
e i g h t e e n 
hours per 
day, to 
i n c r e a s e 
their output. 
The depression in the hosiery industry 
and the very poor incomes of framework 
knitters prompted a government 
commission in 1840 to advise them: 
‘... to flee from the trade and to 
beware of leading their children into it’. 
A  frameknitter named John Thurman, 
with his wife and seven children, knitted 
plain hose. He said: ‘The boy and me 
make four dozen of them in a week; 
then I have to pay 2s. 3d. frame rent 
for the two frames; … 2s. for seaming; 
.. 71/2d. for needles; … 4d. per week 
for candles; .. 2d. for oil; … coal 1/3d. 
per week; then I have to buy wrenches, 
hammers, keys and everything of that 
sort’. This gave him an income of £1 2s. 
3d. per week with expenses of 9s. 71/2 
d., leaving the family of nine only 12s. 
71/2 d. per week (£28 today) for food 
and clothing. Others were much worse 
off, including a family of six living off 3s. 
6d. per week (£7.70). John Thurman 
continued: ‘The whole nine of us lie in 
two beds and … we have one blanket 
for both’, and ‘When Monday morning 
comes I have not got 6d to buy a loaf 
with and there is nothing in the house. 
Then whatever few garments we have 
we pledge them into the (pawnbrokers) 
shop to get a bit of bread to go on with 
during the week …. sometimes it lasts 
to Thursday dinner time and then we 
have to go without until Saturday, when 
we get our things again’” 

We will have a limited print run of 80 
paperbacks (£15 each) and 30 hardback 
copies (£25 each). Please contact 
Peter Greaves (822374), Peter Fellows 
(825267) or Mike Lynch (820096) to 
reserve your copy. Alternatively (and 
for overseas buyers) you can email 
peter.fellows@bonsallhistory.org.uk or 
peter.greaves@bonsallhistory.org.uk 
with your order, or visit the Bonsall 
History Group website shop at  
www.bonsallhistory.org.uk.

Peter Fellows

VILLAGE NOTICEBOARD

The attendance at the fair was quite 
disappointing. However, the useful 
overall amount of £435.00 was 
raised.   To be able to keep down the 
rented hire costs we need to do much 
better than this!

Leigh Johnson 
Village Hall Committee Treasurer 
and Trustee

Foster care
We need more homes for children in 
care in Derbyshire. That’s why we’ve 
launched a countywide campaign to 
help us find foster carers and adoptive 
parents. We currently have around 
630 children in our care and they all 
need stable, secure and happy homes 
whether it’s for a short length of time or 
longer term. You might have considered 
fostering in the past but have not taken 
the first steps. We know that there are 
some common misconceptions around 
fostering and if any of these myths have 
stopped you from fostering before, 
please think again:

I’m not the right age:  We don’t have 
any upper age limits. However 21 is 
the youngest age that we consider for 
fostering in Derbyshire.

I don’t own my own home: You don’t 
need to own your own home to foster. 
As long as each child can have their 
own bedroom you can foster.

I’m single:  Our foster carers may be 
single, married, in a civil partnership or 
living with a partner.

I haven’t worked with children or 
young people:  We offer training, 
support and development so you’re 
ready for the rewards and challenges 
fostering brings. If you haven’t worked 
with children we only ask that you’ve 
got some experience caring for them 
through family or volunteering.

I’d love to foster but I work:  There 
are different types of fostering available 
such as short-break foster care. So you 
can still foster while working.

To find out more information about 
fostering visit  www.derbyshire.gov.uk/
adoptionandfostering

Alternatively you can Call Derbyshire on 
0800 083 77 44.

Ian Thomas 
Strategic Director for Children  
and Younger Adults

Poachers, Poultry Shows and Poverty



PARISH COUNCIL

how blind the slight bend is at the top.  
We will need to provide evidence to 
Derbyshire County Council so if you’ve 
had any near misses, or wish to put 
forward any experience, again please 
contact The Clerk either on 820947 or 
via email bonsallclerk@gmail.com

Similar problems are being reported on 
Salters Lane, please do keep The Clerk 
informed if you have any concerns. 

Memorial Benches
No benches have been requested so 
far, Bonsall Parish Council are keen 
to install some additional seating in 
the village and have money to do this.  
If there is a location you think could be 
improved by adding a Bench, please 
contact The Clerk.

There were some reports of broken 
street lights and potholes, Bonsall Parish 
Council wanted to take this opportunity 
to remind all residents that it’s not 
necessary to wait for a Council meeting 
to report these faults, you can go directly 
to the Derbyshire County Council 
website and report 
them to Call Derbyshire, 
you can email them:  
c o n t a c t . c e n t r e @
derbyshire.gov.uk or you 
can phone the hotline 
on  01629  533190.  
Please do get in touch 
with them   if you have 
problems with highways 
or broken lights – it will 
make sure the problem 
is dealt with much more 
quickly. 

The next meeting of 
Bonsall Pariah Council 
will be held on Tuesday 
17th  December in The 
Village Hall, all welcome.

Bonsall Parish Council met on 
19th November at 7.30 pm in the Village 
Hall.

DCC Cllr Irene Ratcliffe had submitted 
a report to Bonsall Parish Council and 
states that she has arranged for cutting 
back to take place in The Dale and 
Slaley, please do keep us informed.

DDDC Cllr Bob Carwright reported that 
Gulley cleaning has been requested.  

Consultation to change 
Derbyshire Fire Service 
All Councillors urged people to make 
themselves aware of the consultation 
on the proposed changes to the Fire 
Service, if you can visit the Derbyshire 
Fire Service website and read about 
the proposals to merge Wirksworth and 
Matlock Fire Stations you will also find 
a link to participate in the consultation. 
If  you would like a copy of the 
documents, please contact The Clerk. 

Christmas Tree Festival
Councillors were delighted to hear 
that volunteers and festive souls are 
coming forward to set up decorations 
for their parts of the village. A chance 
to talk about different ideas if you 
meet in The  Kings Head on Monday 
December 9th at 8 pm.  If you can make 
that, please do contact The Clerk if you 
would like to be involved.   We are still 
seeking  volunteers for Uppertown, Town 
Head, High Street and Church Street.  

Road Sign on Clatterway
A priority warning sign has been 
requested for the top of Clatterway, it’s 
suggested that, because there are so 
many people coming into the village 
now due to the successful businesses 
some drivers might not be aware of 

Parish Councillors
If you have any concerns or requests of 
the Parish Council, they should ideally 
be raised in Public Participation section 
of the monthly meeting. If  however 
there is an urgent matter, while 
individual councillors will try to assist, 
a direct response is better achieved 
by contacting the Clerk to the Parish 
Council direct:
Clerk: Catherine Rawas, Brocliffe 
Cottage, Uppertown, Bonsall DE4 
2AW T: 820947 M: 07964 053129 
e-mail: bonsallclerk@googlemail.com
Chair: Cllr Dorothy Lane, 55 High 
Street, T: 824941
Vice-Chair: Cllr Denise Pountain,
6 High Street, Bonsall, T: 822708
Councillors:
Cllr Terry Henderson, 17 High Street, 
Bonsall, T: 825782
Cllr Veronica Addis, Dale House, The 
Dale T: 826309
Cllr Colette Dewhurst, The Barley 
Mow, The Dale, Bonsall. T 825685
Bonsall Parish Council Responsible 
Finance Officer 
Mr D Robertson T: 823751

Steve Robinson
Plastering
Phone 01629 824274
Mob 07752692245

GARETH BLOOD
CHIMNEY
RE-LINING

STOVES FITTED
01629 825533

District Councillors
Bob Cartwright  
Tel: 822702 
bob.cartwright@
derbyshiredales.gov.uk
Garry Purdy 
Tel: 823636 
garry.purdy@
derbyshiredales.gov.uk

County Councillor
Irene Ratcliffe  
Tel: 823023 
irene.ratcliffe@
derbyshire.gov.uk 

Member of Parliament
Patrick McLoughlin  
Derbys Dales 
consituency,  
Tel: 020 7219 3511,  
House of Commons, 
London, SW1A  0AA, 
email: patrick.mcloughlin.
mp@parliament.uk

MEPs
The 6 East Midlands 
MEPs can be contacted 
on 020 7219 3000 or 
at: House of Commons, 
London, SW1A 0AA

Parish council report



CHRISTMAS CROSSWORD  No 46

Across
5.  I’m clothed in dapper, loose type of 
legwear? No! (9)
8.  Injure two thousand on both sides of 
road. (4)
9.  Royal marines wear two articles on 
left shoulder initially.  They’ll certainly 
need these in 2. (8)
10. Blue streak you might see in 2. (6)
11. King is falling over, going downhill 
in 2. (6)
13. Fall over sheep hugging horse?! 
(4,2)
15. Join nurse on table? (6)
16. Testing idiot? Jock’s agreeing. (8)
18. Going west, got sun? No! Got this 
instead!
19. Kit joins homeless Dylan on this 
day in 2. (9)

Down
1.  Place to get on? Yes, if clever, 
backed by the best. (4-4)
2.  Bury wife first - now? Yes! (6)
3.  Hurries - has couple of seconds to 
surround rising ocean. (6)
4.  Maps out unwanted 
correspondence. (4)
6.  Seen in 2, jar of stock, unloved, 
curdled. (4,5)
7.  Weapon found in Quisling’s hotel. 
(9)
12. Hebridean, for example, is the 
French chap;..........((8)
14. ......a man who sounds as though 
he could give you a boost. (6)
15. Crews have energy but rubbish 
sight! (6)
17. Hurt a revolutionary? (4)

Answers to Crossword no. 45.
Across: 5. President. 8. Ford. 9. 
Coolidge. 10. Astern. 11. Starry. 13. 
Avatar. 15. Hoover. 16. Algernon. 18. 
Them. 19. Jefferson (jeers around ff 
= very loud + on = about). Down: 1. 
Gradient. 2. Ash can. 3. Odious (ious = 
bills). 4. Anti. 6. Roosevelt (roo = little 
bounder). 7. Aggrieved. 12. Adoption. 
14. Run off. 15. Hungry. 17. Ewer.

Brain Teaser
A man has a job that means he has 
to work eight days and then rest on 
the ninth day. If he starts work on a 
Monday, what day of the week will 
he rest the twelfth time?

Answer to Brain teaser: Wednesday

Please drop off solutions to the Old Rectory by 7th January.  
First correct answers pulled out of a hat gets 2 bottle of wine.

ROBIN MAYCOCK FAMILY
BUTCHERS & BAKERS

FREE HOME DELIVERIES 
TO BONSALL EVERY FRIDAY 

MORNING.

Beef, Lamb, Pork, Free range Chicken.
10 varieties of sausage.

Meat pies, Ready Meals, Puddings, 
Cheese, Eggs Fruit & Veg 

& much much more.
OUTSIDE CATERING OUR 

SPECIALITY
Call 01629 534333 for a brochure

& product list or view our website at
www.robinmaycockbutchers.co.uk 
We also supply the Barley Mow Inn

with meat for their 
wonderful bar meal menu. 



We welcome news, views and letters on any topic provided they are attributed to an author. We review all items for obvious 
libellous or offensive material, but we cannot check for factual content. Please do not send letters which are “not for publication”. 
If you have strong feelings about what is or is not said in Mutterings, please either write to us or join the group of volunteers who 
enable the production of this village newsletter.

Back issues of T’Owd Man’s Mutterings can be found on the Bonsall Village website - www.bonsallvillage.org  
Please note that your articles will appear on the Mutterings section of the website and can be picked up by search engines.

Bonsall Publications
The Bonsall Map -folded £2.50 + 50p 
P&P, wall poster - £3.50 + £2 P&P, 
History book - £10, Booklets - £2.50-
3.00
Carnival Book - £9.99. All available from 
19 High St.,DE4 2AS, Tel: 825267

VILLAGE GROUPS & RESOURCES

EDITORIAL POLICY

USEFUL NUMBERS
Allotments Mike Lynch 820096
Art Club Maurice Fellows 822765
Bonsall Barn Project 
Liz Stoppard/Mike Susko 823712
Bonsall Business Group 
Jain Holmes 825933
Bonsall Camp Matthew Quinn 
07988071682
Bonsall Church Bell Ringers 
Mellissa Welbourne 826303
Bonsall Community Development 
Trust Peter Greaves 822374 
Bonsall Map Wendy Bullar 825267
Bonsall Pensioners Fund Ron Brown 
822153
Bonsall Riders Club 
Jane Williams 825632
Carnival Committee 
Hazel Baldwin 824724
Chernobyl Group 
Chris Broome  824512
Cromford Playgroup 
Karen or Jayne 07909 937371
Horticultural Society 
Ron Brown 822153
Kick-boxing 
Hayley Capewell 0777 3149935
Mothers Union Di Moor 824376
Neighbourhood Watch 
Alan David 822983
Open Gardens  Ollie Gerrish 824498
Bonsall Toddlers Dawn Quinn 824897 
(Thursdays 1.30 – 3 pm Term Time) 
Pigeon Club Gordon Hardy 823549
School Head, Lesley Murhall 822573
PTFA Hazel Baldwin 824724

Health:
Chemists Hannage Brook 821750,  
Wirksworth 822607
Dentists Matlock 584746, 55645, 
582218, 56558
Doctors NHS Direct 	  � 0845 4647
Hannage Brook    	            822434
Hospitals

Chesterfield � 01246 277271
Derby City � 01332 340131
Derbys Royal � 01332 347141
Whitworth � 580211 

Non-emergencies			  111
Derbyshire County Council � 580000

derbyshire.gov.uk
Derbyshire Dales District Council

All enquiries	  � 761100
Building control	 � 761321
Meeting dates	  	  � 761300
Energy efficiency grants � 761304
Environmental health	  � 761212
House improvement grants � 761118
Local plan	  � 761251
Payments	  � 761254
Recycling	  � 761215
Refuse collection	  � 761215
Street cleaning	 � 761215
Swimming: 
	 Matlock (Arc) � 581322
 	 Wirksworth � 824717
Planning	  � 761336
Sports	  � 761380
Tourist information:
	 Matlock	  � 583388
	 Matlock Bath	   � 583834
Trading Standards 	  � 585858
www.derbyshiredales.gov.uk

Electricity emergencies � 0800 0568090
Fire station, Matlock 	  � 582849
Gas leaks 	  � 0800 111999
Household Waste Recycling Centre,  
Harrison Way, Darley Dale, DE4 2LF. 
Open 8.30 - 6.00 daily. 
Mobile Library Every 2nd Thursday, for 
details ring 01773 824333
Police/Safer neighbourhoods 
(PC Malcolm Spencer and PCSO Laura 
Coxhead) � 0845 1233333
or matlock.neighbourhoods@derbyshire.
pnn.police.uk.
Crimestoppers 		    0800 555111
Victim support 	  	            825544
Antisocial behaviour coordinator 761187
Community safety 	            761101
Vets Matlock 582844, Matlock 581234, 
Wirksworth 823034
Water emergencies � 0800 7834444

Airports
Birmingham � 0844 5766000
East Midlands � 01332 852852
Manchester � 0161 4893000 

Bus services 0870 5808080
Matlock. Monday to Saturday. 
Fountain: 08.05*, 08.30, 09.35, 10.35, 
11.35, 12.35, 13.35, 14.35, 15.35*, 16.35, 
17.35. 
Departing Matlock Rail Station, Stand B: 
10.15, 12.15, 14.15, 16.15, 17.15. 
No Sunday service. 
* Saturdays and Mon-Fri during school 
holidays only. Pensioners free after 
9.30 am. Details from Traveline: 0871 
2002233 or G & J Holmes 01246 863232. 
Derby. Service 212. Thursdays 9.05 am 
from the Fountain, depart from Eagle 
Centre Market at 13.30. 

Taxis 822072, 813774, 826060, 
07967 273237, 07815 773706

Train services � 0845 7484950
Travel line 	 � 0870 6082608

TRAVEL SERVICES

RESOURCES

School Foundation 
Clerk, Norma Rickards 822257
Rectory Room 
For bookings, contact Krystina Johnson 
on 823591

Village Hall 
For bookings, contact Moira Angus 
823382
Cost per session (a session is a morning, 
afternoon or evening): 
Village organisations:
£10 - one floor, £16 - both floors
Non-village organisations:
£20 - one floor, £30 - both floors
Village people private hire:
£25 - one floor, £35 - both floors
Non-village people private hire: 
£40 - one floor, £50 - both floors.
Note: an extra charge for functions where 
alcohol is sold: £20 for village organisa-
tions, £30 for non-village organisations, 
in addition to the hire charge.



CLASSIFIED ADS

Acupuncture
Acupressure

& Remedial
Massage

Acupuncture
Acupressure

& Remedial
Massage

Specialist treatment of
acute and chronic pain
including:

Sciatica
Backpain
Frozen shoulder
Migraine
Fybromyalgia
also irritable bowel, fatigue, 
depression, anxiety, asthma

Tel: 01629 580380
Mel Pickering MSc DipAc NTTA

Matlock Physiotherapy Centre, Edgefold Road

H. Strange & Son 
Electrical Engineers est. 1959

The Fountain, The Dale, Bonsall

Domestic lighting and power systems

Night Storage Heating

Fire Alarm Systems

Emergency Lighting Systems

Telephone Extensions

Inspection Testing & Certification

Portable Appliance Testing

Emergency Callouts

Fault Finding & Rectification

Electric Underfloor Heating Systems

Minor Works & Repairs

Boiler & Central Heating Controls

DCC Trusted Trader

Free competitive quotations on all our services

Tel:  01629 823241

Email:  hstrangeandson@hotmail.co.uk

Web:  www.hstrangeandson.co.uk

WANTED/FOR SALE

Editorial Group 
Hazel Baldwin	 824724
Keith Falconer	 823406
Peter Fellows	 825267
Karen Firth	 823311
Julie Hamilton	 824819
Charlotte Harris	 0754 3066360
Tanya Ivanova	 0785 6247235
Nina Langton	 823736
Tim Stoenner	 07905 422324
Pam McInally	 826306
Ricky & Jeanette Moss 826557
Please send us your news, views, 
stories and diary events by noon 
Monday 20 January 2014 to: 
Editorial Group, 19 High St. or by 
e-mail to: mutterings@hotmail.com

Ian Daisley Photography. Portraits, 
landscapes, and commissions. 
Tel 07918 687624 or see 
www.iandaisleyphotography.com

Picture Framing. Market Place, 
Wirksworth. Complete bespoke 
service, you name it we frame it, over 
100 different mouldings in stock, very 
competitively priced. Mon to Sat open 
10 to 5; closed on Weds. Tel 824994

Holiday Cottages. Chestnut Farm, 
Uppertown. Five cottages can 
accommodate between 2 and 10 
people. Phone Mike Nutting for details 
on 0779 9516128.

Window cleaning. Pure water reach 
and wash pole service for residential 
or commercial properties.  Ladder 
cleaning, gutter clearing house 
cleaning and car washing. Tel: 07531 
485806 or 07964 732719 

Gift idea for Christmas. T’OWD MAN 
tea towels. I have designed 3 different 
images in black, navy or teale, inspired 
by our very own T’Owd Man. Printed 
on white cotton and packaged with 
information about T’Owd Man.   
£3-50 each with all profits going to 
St. James, T’Owd Man’s rightful 
home! Can be seen and purchased 
from The Fountain or call Marion on 
01629 821816 for more details.

Boxed and classified adverts are 
regarded as commercial advertising 
and attract a fee. Please call Peter 
Fellows for information about rates 
and lineage.

Copy for commercial advertising 
must be with us by the tenth of the 
month before you wish the advert to 
be placed.

Items for sale and wanted are free 
to villagers and can be submitted to 
mutterings@hotmail.com or hand-
written to 19 High St.

For sale 
Road trailer for sale, sold as seen 
outside The Queen’s Head OIRO £50, 
contact Marion or Phil Heasman 01629 
821816

Wanted 
Lockable garage/store wanted for rent 
in local area. Contact Mation or Phil 
Heasman 01629 821816

***

I am looking for a housemate to share 
a cottage with in Bonsall. Preferably 
a single woman, but will consider other 
applicants. If you are interested please 
call Margaret on 07926097937

Kings Head
Your village pub 

 Offfers you a warm 
welcome, with real ales & 
real food for real people.

Food every day except 
Mondays. Come and see 

our new menu. 
Sunday lunches.

Walkers and dogs welcome.
Quiz night on Sundays and 

a new Darts Night.
Winter opening times:
Mon: 7pm - late
Tues-Thurs: 12-2.30pm & 
5pm - late
Fri & Sat: open all day
Sun: 12-5pm & 7.30pm - late

Phone Michael on 822703


